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PROCEEDI NGS
2:06 p.m

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Good afternoon
everybody. M nane is Raoul Renaud. [|'mthe
Ener gy Comm ssi on Hearing Advi sor assigned to the
Tracy, GW Tracy Conbi ned Cycle Power Pl ant
Proj ect.

And we're here today for the prehearing
conf erence which was noticed on Novenber 2, 2009.
W' ve al so noticed the Evidentiary Hearing to take
pl ace on Novenber 30, 2009 in Tracy.

Before we go any further let's nake
i ntroductions here. | will introduce the people
up here.

To ny far right is Kourtney Vaccaro who
is a new hearing advisor with us and is here to
learn frommnmy m stakes (|l aughter).

To her left is Galen Lenmei who is
advi sor to Chairman Karen Douglas. To ny
i mediate right is Chairman Karen Dougl as.

And to nmy left is Devorah Eden who is
advi sor to Conmi ssioner Rosenfeld who is the
Associ ate Menmber of the Committee assigned to hear
this matter. Commi ssioner Rosenfeld cannot be

present today.
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Let me take introductions fromthe
representatives of the applicant first, please.

MR. CARROLL: Good afternoon, M ke
Carroll w th Latham and Watki ns on behal f of the
applicant.

To ny right is Doug Weeler with GAF
Energy, the applicant in these proceedings.

And we have with us other
representatives of the applicant including from
GWF, Lat ham and Wat ki ns and CH2MHI LL.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Thank you. And
for the staff.

M5. WLLIS: Good afternoon. My name is
Kerry WIllis, Senior Staff Counsel. And with ne
is Alan Sol oron, Project Manager

We al so have in the audi ence Beverly
Bastian and Marie MLean if there are any
qguestions on cultural or visual resources.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Ckay, thank you

very nmuch.

This proceeding is being recorded today
and it will be transcribed into a witten
transcript which will be available for view on the

Commi ssi on website.

W al so have a tel ephone |ine open which
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was set forth in the notice. It's a toll free
line for anybody who wants to listen in or
partici pate. Do we have anyone on the |ine yet?

MS. READ: Operator?

OPERATOR  Yes.

MS. READ. W have only one person, Jim
Swaney, right?

OPERATOR  Correct.

MS. READ. Okay.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: So who do we
have on the |ine?

MS. READ. There's a M. Jim Swaney and
he wants to speak on air quality when that topic
cones up.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Al'l right. Jim
Swaney to speak on air quality. Thank you.

MS. READ. And who is he representing?

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: He's with the
Air District as | understand. All right, good.

MS. READ: kay. Thank you. San
Joaquin Air Pollution.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: San Joaquin Air
District.

M5. READ: Air District.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Thank you. Al
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right, good.

The purpose of this prehearing
conference is to ascertain the readiness of the
parties to proceed to evidentiary hearing, roughly
two weeks fromtoday.

The Evidentiary Hearing is the tine when
the Conmttee takes fornmal evidence and testinony
into the record and thereby creating the
evidentiary record upon which the Presiding
Menber' s Proposed Deci sion and the Fina
Commi ssi on Deci sion can be based.

VWhat we want to do here today is find
out fromthe parties whether they're ready to go
on Novenber 30th, whether there are any areas in
which the staff and the applicant are not in
agreenment, and to find out the nature of any such
di sagreenents and whether those would affect
readi ness to go on Novenber 30t h.

In preparation for this hearing we asked
the parties, and that includes the staff, the
applicant and any intervenors, to file prehearing
conference statenents.

In this case we have two intervenors.
The Tusos and the Elissagarays, represented by

M. Seligman, counsel
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And we have al so Robert Sarvey.

Neither of themfiled a prehearing
conference statement. And | assune fromthat they
do not intend to offer any evidence into the
record or testinony and do not intend to cross
exam ne any wi tnesses.

We expect parties who wish to do those
things to provide prehearing conference statenents
in fairness to each of the other parties so that
everyone will know in advance exactly what
evi dence and testinony the, each party intends to
of fer.

The prehearing conference | did receive
fromthe staff and the applicant were filed on
ti me, Novenmber 12th, and they indicate agreenent
on all topic areas.

And that the evidence and testinony will
be subnmitted in the formof declarations at the
Evi denti ary Heari ng.

M. Carroll is that correct?

MR, CARROLL: That is correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  And Ms. Wl lis,
is that correct?

M5. WLLIS: That is correct.

We al so recei ved comrents on the Fina
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Staff Assessnent fromthe applicant so at sone
point intime we wish to go over those. They are
mnor, | think relatively mnor issues.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Very good.

And, in fact, that's the next thing we'll turn to.

On Novenber 11, 2009 applicant through
counsel subnmitted commrents on the FSA, that's the
Final Staff Assessment.

It reflects a careful reading of that
rather |l arge docurment. And it is quite helpful in
provi di ng a nunber of areas that may need
correcting or clarifying.

And | -- this was docketed, by the way,
on Novenber 11th as well so it is in the public
record.

| believe all of us up here at the table
have a copy of that.

And | propose that we just proceed
through that. And I'll just ask the parties where
we stand with these issues.

Al right. The first itemis under the
term under the title, Executive Sunmary. And it
ref erences an inaccuracy with respect to water.

And let me ask, | think, first of

Ms. WIllis. 1s the staff in agreenent that that
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needs to be corrected as indicated?

M5. WLLIS: Yes.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al'l right. The
second item under Executive Sunmary is the --
concerns the expected comercial operation date.
And | believe this is telling us that that's
expected to be June 2012 but there is sonepl ace
else in the FSA an indication that it's 2013. So
will that be corrected to 2012?

M5. WLLIS: W have nade that change,
yes.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Thank you,
good. All right.

Let's nove on to Air Quality. This
i ndi cates that on page 4.1-40 there's sinmply a
word or, | guess, a word or the end of a sentence
mssing in the electronic version that's presently
in the paper copy. So that can be corrected
take it.

M5. WLLIS: We'Il take care of that.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Thank you. Al
right.

Bi ol ogi cal Resources. The conments
i ndicate that the construction and | ay down

parki ng area should be 12.3 acres rather than 15.5
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acres.
M5. WLLIS: And we're fine with that.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Thank you. And
al so under Biol ogical Resources GAF is pointing
out that there's a reference to a natural gas
stack which would be nore correctly referred to as
the natural gas-fired auxiliary boiler exhaust
st ack.
M5. WLLIS: Yes.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: | n agreenment ?
MS. WLLIS: W have noted that change.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Thank you.
Al so under Biological in Condition Bio-
9, the verification references reconductoring.
And the applicant is requesting that we strike the
reference to reconductoring as this work will be
performed by PGEE.
M5. WLLIS: Yes, we agree with that.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Very good.
Under Cultural Resources there is a comment that
t he reconductored segnent three lines referred to
as 2.5 nles long and that it should be 1.6.
M5. WLLIS: That's correct.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Good. Also a

conment that the proposed project did not include
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any offsite linear facilities and therefore a
reference in Condition CUL-6 to linear facility
routes shoul d be del et ed.

MS. WLLIS: And we've agreed to delete
t hat portion.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Thank you.
Moving on. Wthin Cultural, another issue on
Cultural 6 involves a, inposing a prescriptive
noni toring approach to the project site when it
has al ready under gone significant subsurface
di st ur bance.

And | see you have distributed,

Ms. WIlis a --

MS. WLLIS: Actually that --

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: -- oh, that's
on Soil. I'msorry.

MB. WLLIS: Right.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Ckay, let's
forget that for now The applicant has proposed
some different |anguage for that condition. How
does the staff feel about that?

M5. WLLIS: Staff is actually not
willing to accept the changes on this condition.
They prefer to keep the wording as is.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: M. -- what's

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTI NG CORPCORATI ON (916) 362-2345
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your nanme agai n?

MR CARROLL: Carroll

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: M. Carroll
t hank you (Il aughter).

MR. CARROLL: Applicant continues to
bel i eve that the proposed |evel of nonitoring is
excessive given that this is a site that's al ready
devel oped.

However in the interest of conserving
resources of the Commttee and keeping this
process noving forward and i n appreciation of al
the good work that staff has done on this project
we're willing to concede on this point and accept
the condition as proposed.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Very wel |,
thank you. Let's nove on to Public Health then
The conment is that there is a reference to one
turbi ne generator on the project when, in fact,
there are two.

M5. WLLIS: That's correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: |1'11 correct
that line. Soil and Water. The first comment is
referencing a nunerical difference on the percent
reducti on of water for nunicipal and industria

use. It should be 60 percent rather than at 40
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percent.

M5. WLLIS: And we've noted that
change.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Good. And next
on Soil and Water is a request that Condition Soi
and Water-5 be deleted. And | believe this is
what you have subnitted a revised condition?

M5. WLLIS: That's correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: All right. W
have that in front of us. Has the applicant
reviewed this?

MR CARROLL: Yes we have and that
revised condition is acceptable to the applicant.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Very wel | .
W'l substitute that into the decision -- into
the conditions for this topic, thank you.

Ckay next is, under Transm ssion Line
Saf ety and Nui sance. Apparently there's a
reference to the Tesla Substation that should be
a reference to the Kasson Substation.

MS. WLLIS: And we agree with that
change.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Good. Next is
on Visual Resources. There are references to

conversion of four acres of land and actually the
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conversion according to applicant is 3.28.

M5. WLLIS: Yes, 3.28 is the correct
acr eage.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Thank you.

Al so under Visual there is apparently a reference
to two 45 foot tall transni ssion structures when,
in fact, there are six.

M5. WLLIS: Correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: We'l | change
that. And also under Visual there is a
reconductoring of 2.3 mles of one line and 8.9
nmles of another line. And the applicant is
indicating that the 8.9 nmile reconductoring will
no | onger be required and asks that the reference
to the, to that line be removed. | think | got
that right.

Did | state it, maybe one of you can
state it nore accurately than | did.

MR, CARROLL: That is correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al right. So
as requested in this comrent the change will be
made?

M5. WLLIS: That is correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Very good. Al

right. Also under Visual the applicant is
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proposi ng a change to the Condition of
Certification Vis-4 which relates to | andscapi ng.
Sone revised | anguage i s proposed. What does the
staff feel about that?

M5. WLLIS: W're willing to accept the
revi sed | anguage. | believe that the purpose is
that some of the previous plantings did not work.
They weren't successful. |Is that correct?

MR, SOCLOMON: That's correct.

M5. WLLIS: Yeah. So we're willing to
just nake the changes as requested.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Very wel |,

t hank you. And final coment al so on Visual
pertaining to Condition Visual-5G It appears to
be the same issue on referring to a natural gas
stack when it really has a | onger nane.

M5. WLLIS: That's correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: W' 1| change
that, all right. And are there any further
coments other than what's shown in this letter?

MR, CARROLL: No, there are not.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al l right.
Thank you. Let's see. Ckay.

The Conmittee, well let me ask first.

Ms. Read are there any other persons on the phone?

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTI NG CORPCORATI ON (916) 362-2345
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MS. READ. (Qperator, any other callers
on the line? No, just M. Swaney.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al'l right. And
M. Swaney we'll get to you not too |long from now.
Thanks for your patience.

Ckay. The Conmmittee has reviewed the
Final Staff Assessnent and has a few questions.
And 1'Il start out with a couple of them and then
raise the largest topic in there.

In the Traffic Section, let's see, there
it is, page 4.10-14 is referring to Operation
| mpacts and Mtigations on traffic in the area of
the project. And it references 11 delivery truck
trips per nonth.

| usually would see here also a
reference to enpl oyee-related traffic and | don't
see that. Mybe |I'moverlooking it but for the
conpl etion of the record we should have in the
record the amobunt of enpl oyee-related traffic.

Per haps M. Sol onbn can speak to that.

| found el sewhere in Soci oeconomics it
| ooks like you're going to have, there's going to
be 17 enpl oyees.

Anyway | just wanted to indicate this

was a question the Conmittee had. |If the topic
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needs to be suppl enented, that should be done
before the Evidentiary Hearing.

M5. WLLIS: W'Il take note of that and
per haps issue a suppl enental staff assessnment if
it's not readily avail abl e.

MR. SCLOMON: | don't have an answer for
you right now so a suppl enment woul d address that.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Good. Just so
you have in mind that we need that infornation to
make a determination as to operation and inpacts
of traffic.

MS. WLLIS: GCkay. Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al'l right. And
the other area of question and concern the

Conmittee had pertains to the greenhouse gas

anal ysi s.

| don't know if Chair Douglas would like
to speak to this at all; | can introduce the
topic. | think the concern was triggered by

staff's statement at page 4.1-97 that the Tracy
Project could neet the current emni ssion
performance standard in SB 1368.

Coul d, sounds equivocal. And we
actually need nore definite testinony than, could.

We woul d need, would, or could not.
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PRESI DI NG MEMBER DOUGLAS: Well I'm
| ooking to see if staff has a cormment on that. |If
not, we will wait to hear about that in the

future.

M5. WLLIS: W're going to, staff wll
ask Matt Layton to address that issue.

MR, LAYTON. Good afternoon. M nane is
Matt hew Layton, L-A-Y-T-ON. | actually nade that
change because we're not naking a finding about
1368 in this particular docunent. The finding
woul d be made at a later tine.

It could if it was required to neet the
standard, neet the standard. However we're not
nmaki ng the determ nation in this docunment. So we
did use that word very carefully.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Wbuld it be
possible to include a condition of certification
if there isn't one already requiring that it neet
t hat standard?

MR, LAYTON: Again, the utility actually
has to make or ask that determ nation be nade
about 1368, whether or not it does meet the
em ssi on performance standard. So |'mnot sure a
condition would help

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: All right. The
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applicant care to address this?

MR CARROLL: | think we do understand
the distinction that the staff is making. W
believe that the project will neet the 1368
st andar d.

And if | understand staff correctly they
agree with that but their wording is based on the
fact that that is not a determination that the CEC
makes. | understand that their reviewis that
that's a determ nation that woul d be made by the
CPUC.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: | think the
concern we have then is that we can only base the
deci sion on the evidence in the record. And so if
all we have is, could neet, that can't formthe
basi s of a decision one way or another on that
guesti on.

WIIl there be evidence put into the
record by sonebody, if it's not already there,

t hat upon which a finding about this could be
based on?

MR. CARROLL: Yes.

MR LAYTON: Well there is evidence in
the record that shows that the performance of this

particular unit is 0.474, which is well bel ow 0.5.
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One coul d extrapolate fromthat that it
does, in fact, neet the standard. However, the
staff is not making a recommendati on, can't meke a
recomendati on on 1368 because that's not our job
at this point.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right.

MR, LAYTON: It has to be nade by either
the CEC when the utility cones in, if it's a Mini,
or at the PUCif it's a |IQU

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: So you're
saying it would be possible for it to neet the
standard. You're not saying that you don't know.
You're just saying that it would be possible if
operated under certain conditions.

MR, LAYTON: Correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER DOUGLAS: | have a
foll owup question about the efficiency of the
plant. Wiy is it not nore efficient? W've seen
ot her combi ned-cycl e proposal s cone before us with
better efficiency than this proposed plant woul d
have.

MR BIRDSALL: [I'Il start with that.
I"mBrewster Birdsall. | prepared the air quality

and the greenhouse gas analysis with Matt Layton
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And to take a stab, and | think that 1'd
like to turn it to the applicant as well. The
existing plant is made up of two ol der conbustion
turbines. And the turbines are E class turbines.
They are stationary gas turbines that are in
si nmpl e cycl e node right now.

The conbi ned cycle project would be a
nodi ficati on of those older turbines. So the
project is not starting off with a brand new set
of conbustion turbines.

And so just fromthat point of viewit
has a little bit of a disadvantage conpared to a
brand new greenfield facility.

And then as you can see fromthe
infornmati on that we put in the greenhouse gas
section, it would be able to conply with a .5
target set by the CPUC rul enaking and the
em ssi ons perfornmance standard.

VWi ch nmeans, which is equival ent of
conbined cycle facilities. So this project does
neet that target for a combined cycle. It's not
t he best brand new conmbi ned cycl e because it's
just not involving the newest conbustion turbines.

Now |'m sure that GAF m ght have
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sonething to add there.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Yes, please go
ahead if you do, and state your name.

MR, WHEELER: Doug Weeler with GAF. In
reviewing the FSA | think one thing that we wanted
to point out, the staff | ooked at what we incl uded
in the application as the worst case, which was a
15 degree case, duct fired.

If you look at it at 1SO conditions or
t he average tenperature case, approximtely 60
degrees, the efficiency or the factor drops to
. 436.

The other thing that the application
does, and which the staff correctly noted, is the
application | ooked at non-duct fired hours and
duct-fired hours. And on the duct-fired hour case
it's 3100 hours.

The reason that we put the application
together in that fashion was to give the counter-
party and a PPA the maximumflexibility with
respect to how the unit operates.

Do we think that it's going to operate
3100 duct-fired hours? Probably not. But it does
give the counter-party that flexibility.

VWhen you | ook at the non-duct fired heat
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rate, as an exanple, it's approxi mtely 7800.
That's contrasted with, | think it's figure 4, in
t he greenhouse gas section where it's reflected at
8, 056.

So we wanted to point that out. That
the way the analysis was done by the staff, which
is a weighted average of duct-fired and non-duct -
fired hours, and then to point out that it was at
a worst tenperature operating case

PRESI DI NG MEMBER DOUGLAS: Thank you.

I have one nore question. And then |']
turn the mc back to the Hearing Oficer if |
don't come up with yet another question

I'"m | ooking at Greenhouse Gas Table 4
and there's a list of plants in the |ocal area and
their relative efficiencies. And it seens
pl ausi bl e |l ooking at this list that, for the nobst
part, the nodified, the GAF Tracy plant woul d,
nost |ikely, displace less efficient plants.

Al t hough there are sone plants in the
| ocal area that would be nore efficient. And it's
not clear to ne fromlooking at this chart how
much wei ght we shoul d put on thinking about the
plants that are in the vicinity versus

di spl acement nore broadly in the system
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And |'mnot particularly interested in
preci se cal cul ati ons of what exactly woul d be
di spl aced because | don't think that's necessary
for us in our analysis. But | aminterested in
sone nore information that would enable us to
interpret the significance of this table.

MR LAYTON: Commi ssioner, Chairnman, |
think Table 8 m ght be nore inmportant where it
tal ks about how this particular gas-fired unit
mght fit into the system

PRESI DI NG MEMBER DOUGLAS: (Okay.

MR, LAYTON: But | think | agree with
you that identifying a particular unit woul dn't
really be helpful. [It's kind of the function of
these units. And, again, the function varies from
day to day, year to year, season to season.

So | think Table 8 m ght be nore useful
to the Conmittee in preparing their analysis or
drawi ng their concl usions.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER DOUGLAS: Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Okay. Thank
you. Well 1 think naybe just through these
guestions the Commttee has indicated its interest
and concern in this very inportant topic.

And if the parties upon review of their
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evi dence and decl arati ons can see any way to
i ncrease the amount of information, bolster it,
what ever, that woul d be encouraged so that it wll
assist the Conmittee in being able to nake
findings that are really supported by the
evidence. And if you do that you should send
those in as quickly as you can, docket them and
exchange themwith the parties and we'll get those
into the record.

Anot her question that cane up. And
think M. Swaney if you, | hope you can hear us.
This is probably sonething or naybe sonething
you'll want to weigh in on because it involves the
District.

The plant that is there now is a peaker,
operated as a peaker.

And it was |icensed by this Conm ssion
to operate for 8,000 hours a year as | understand
it, but it's been running | ess than 100 hours a
year.

And the staff analysis and the Fina
Determ nation of Conpliance fromthe District
assumed that the baseline is 8,000 hours and that
therefore the ERCs that were surrendered in 2000

are still valid, can still be used. And that's,
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in fact, how this was all worked out.

I think the latest, maybe the | atest
view of the courts on this is that if the
exi sting, permtted amobunt was revi ewed and
received environnental review then that would be
consi dered the baseline.

But there have been differing views on
that as well.

And | wonder first does any party w sh
to corment on that. And second, we shoul d perhaps
tal k about whether this would be a briefing topic
in connection with these hearings.

Does anybody wi sh to speak up, including
M. Swaney. That or anybody else related to air
quality.

Don't all speak at once.

Let me ask the lady in the back to
identify herself.

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: | think | know
who you are.

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Because you
phoned ne.

M5. ELI SSAGARAY:  Yes.

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTI NG CORPCORATI ON (916) 362-2345
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HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Are you --

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Annette Elissagaray.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al'l right. And
you are an intervenor in this case --

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Correct, | am

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  All right. Do
you wi sh to address the point that we just raised?

MB. ELI SSAGARAY: Regarding air quality?

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Yes.

MB. ELI SSAGARAY: Well | would like to

ask a question and make a conment at the sane

time.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  About that
topic. Because if it's sonmething else we'll get
to that.

MB. ELI SSAGARAY: About air quality?

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Yes.

MB. ELI SSAGARAY: Thank you. A few
nonths ago, it was probably |ast February or so
when we had a neeting in Tracy, there was a
conment nmade. | asked a question if the air
quality fromthis plant was going to be better or
wor se.

And | believe that Brewster was

answering the question that day. And he said, the
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air quality would be worse comng off of this
pl ant.

And |'m sure that nost of you know t hat
ny famly owns 275 plus acres adjacent to where
this plant is |located. W have four custom hones
that are there. MW famly nenbers live in them
And we are concerned about our air quality.

And a commrent was made that they thought
that possibly air nonitoring stations would be
installed to nmonitor the air.

You just nade a comment that the peaker
pl ant runs approxi nately 100 hours a year. |
guess we don't have too big of a problemwth the
air quality that's comng out of there right now.

But we do have a problem a potenti al
problem for the air quality that's going to be
com ng out of this new proposed plant. And we do
l[ive there. W work there every day. And | don't
believe that the air nonitoring stations have been
installed on our property to nmonitor that air.

It's just a comment | wanted to nake
t oday, thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Thank you. All
right.

M. Swaney, did you wish to speak on
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this topic?

MS. READ: They're opening his |ine
ri ght now

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right,
thank you. We're waiting for M. Swaney's phone
line to be opened. Just go ahead and begi n when
your line is open, M. Swaney.

MR. SWANEY: Ckay, is it open now?

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Yes.

MR, SWANEY: Ckay.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Pl ease identify
yourself for the record and then proceed.

MR. SWANEY: This is Jim Swaney, S-WA-
NE-Y. I'ma permtting manager with the San
Joaquin Valley Air Pollution Control District.

The main reason for me calling in today
was to see how the proceedings were going, to
determ ne if anybody fromthe district should be
attendi ng the evidentiary hearing.

But regarding the em ssion reduction
credits. As outlined in the Final Determnation
of Conpliance, any credit that was used for any
potential emi ssions that were permtted at the
time where those potential em ssions still are

occurring, those credits remain valid for use for
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this project. And so fromthat standpoint we
don't feel that there is any need to have any
hearing on that issue.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right,

t hank you, M. Swaney.

And | should add that yes, we do want to
have a representative of the district avail able at
the evidentiary hearing. You don't need to be
present in person but actually our regul ations
requi re that soneone be avail able at that hearing.
So thank you for asking.

M. Carroll

MR. CARROLL: Yes. Fromthe applicant's
perspective we agree that there is no need to
conduct evidentiary hearings or briefing on this
point. As was indicated, we think that the
existing law, the California Environnental Quality
Act is very clear that the baseline for purposes
of analysis is the project as pernmtted. Since
obviously the project did go through a CEQA
analysis when it was initially permtted we
bel i eve that CEQA requirenents have been net.

And we also would like to point out that
the air district's regulations are very specific

as to the nethodol ogy that was used to eval uate
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the of fset package for this project and that the
of fset package as proposed conplies to the letter
with the air district's regulations as approved
into the state inplenentation plan.

So we believe that it is very clear
based on the evidence that has been proposed to be
entered into the record by the applicant, the air
district and the CEC staff, that the offset
package conplies both with the California
Environnmental Quality Act and all other applicable
LORS.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Okay, thank
you. And | trust you're confident that the
evidence will show that at the hearing.

MR, CARROLL: Yes we are.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: All right. Any
comment fromthe staff? Counsel or anybody el se?

MR BIRDSALL: | think what | would Iike
to add fromthe staff point of viewis that the
setting portion of the Final Staff Assessnent
shows in pretty clear detail how the existing GAF
pl ant was offset through a set of enission
reduction credits that essentially lay the
groundwork for the proposed project.

So froma CEQA perspective | think this
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case is a little bit unique because we are
essentially starting with a project that included
its mitigation up front so the baseline has this
condi tion of emi ssion reductions surrendered.

The district analysis in the FDOC as
wel |l as ny analysis goes on in its inpact
assessment to show and represent those origina
of fsets as providing the framework for the
mtigation for the current plant.

|"mavail able to answer nore detail ed
qguestions but that's the, that's the basic
structure here.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al l right,

t hank you very much, that was all very hel pfu
i nformati on, we appreciate that.

Let's ask now if there are any other
i ntervenors present, either here or on the phone?

No? Seei ng none.

M5. READ: There's no one on the |ine.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: All right,

t hank you.

As we always do at these hearings we
open the floor to public comment. | believe we'll
ask Ms. -- I'msorry if | mspronounce your nane,

El i ssagar ay.
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MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Very good.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  All right. If
you have anything el se you wish to tell us before
we ask other nembers of the public to commrent.

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Thank you very much.

Recei ving the packet -- | was out of
town and then suffered a little bit of a leg
infjury so | was sorry that | did not have my eyes
on this packet until just a few days ago.

But as thunbing through it, and of
course there's probably 300 pages to thunb
through, | did realize that on Visual Resource
figure 9 where it was indicating where the hone
that | refer to in ny talks are |ocated, the
diagramis incorrect. It is showi ng that we have
two of the Tuso residents on Lamrers Road,
approxinmately .87 mles fromthe plant, and it is
showi ng two ot her residences quite a ways down.
I"'mnot quite sure what those other residences
are.

| do personally |live about five and a
half mles fromthe plant but | still own a hone
there and | rent it to tenants, and ny parents
hone is still right here on Lammers Road. And so

| was really surprised. GN representatives have
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been to all of these hones over the years. They
are very well aware of where our famly's hones
are | ocated.

So | think my comment is, in |ooking at

this figure briefly, realizing it had a gross

error, |I'mwondering what else is grossly in error
in this packet. [|'mnot one to accuse people of
trying to mislead. | certainly amnot one of

t hose people. But we own four homes here on this
property that is adjacent to this land that is
adj acent to the GAF property. And | take -- | am
very offended that they grossly represented our
hones. So | hope that that can be corrected.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: May | address
that first and then we can nove on?
MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Yes, thank you.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right,
t hank you. Let me ask staff if the figure, Visua

Resources Figure 9 is different than it was in the

PSA? | don't know if there is sonmeone here who
can answer that. | would be surprised if it is
di fferent.

M5. WLLIS: The staff is asking Marie
McLean, who drafted the Visual Resource section

to address that issue.
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MS. McLEAN: It's the same figure.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Pl ease identify
your sel f.

MS. McLEAN. MWy nane is Marie MlLean and
| did the visual analysis for Tracy. And it's the
sane figure that was in the PSA

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right,
okay. Well, Ms. Elissagaray, | have to point out
that, | have to point out that you did submt
comments on the Prelimnary Staff Assessment; they
are shown in the FSA at page 4.12-20. And | don't
see that you mentioned a problemw th that figure.
Perhaps you did but I don't see that you did.

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Well I'msorry if |
didn't. But I'mcertainly aware of it now and
they are incorrect.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right.

VWhat is incorrect about it specifically? I'm
| ooking at it now so you can tell us.

M5. ELI SSAGARAY: The Tuso residence
that shows 3.77 mles fromthe plant.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Yes.

MB. ELI SSAGARAY: | amnot quite sure
what that is or whose home that is. And the one

that is Elissagaray residence 5.8 mles, if that's
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ny house, I'll say that it is. That those are not
the honmes that | refer to when | tal k about the
four custom hones al ong Lamers Road. Those
addresses are 27369 South Lammers, 27237 South
Lamers, 27249 South Lammers and 27210 South
Lammers. Those are the four homes that we own

al ong Lammers Road. They are all within this .87
to .86 mles fromthe plant.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Now t hat sane
page of the Visual Resources section of the FSA
says the Tuso properties |ocated on South Lammers
Road were taken into account in Key Observation
Point-1. Are those the hones to which you are
referring?

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: |'msorry?

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Wl |, we have
phot ographs in the analysis that are taken from
what are called key observation points, KOPs.

MB. ELI SSAGARAY:  COkay.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: And accordi ng
to this, Tuso properties |ocated on South Lammers
Road were taken into account in the photographs
fromKOP-1. Are those the honme that you are
tal king about? That's my question. |[|'mjust

trying to clarify.
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MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Well, 1I'm | ooking at

this visual right here and I'mnot quite sure

where the house at 3.77 miles, | don't know whose
hone that is that they're referring to, | don't
know. | don't know of any Tuso that lives there.

It certainly isn't ny brothers or nyself.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Per haps t he
staff witness can help us out here. | don't nean
to put you on the spot but could you -- you're
just hearing this for the first tine. This is the
sort of thing we would like to see in prehearing
conference statenents so that everybody can be
ready. You can see how it makes it kind of

awkward when we aren't able to have had advance

war ni ng.
MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Yes, thank you.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right.
M5. McLEAN: 1'd have to check upstairs
to see actually where | got the address. | know

we nmade phone calls and actually did research to
determ ne the addresses of the hone. But as you
point out, if her concern is that her houses are
| ocated in the area that we indicated closest to
the power plant, we did then, as you point out,

take her houses into considerati on when we did the
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anal ysi s.
HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right,
t hank you. Just one point of clarification
Ms. Elissagaray. Could you -- if you're |ooking
at this map.

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Yes sir.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Do you see
KOP-1 near the top?

MS. ELI SSAGARAY:  Yes.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Are any of the
hones you' re tal king about near there?

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: No, not KOP-1.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: \What are they
near to on this map? G ve us a | andnark.

MB. ELI SSAGARAY: Well they are kind of
i n-between KOP-1 and KOP-2.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: All right. Are
they where it says, Tuso residence and there are
two orange dots?

MS5. ELI SSAGARAY: Correct. There's two
homes there and then there are also two nore hones
right there.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: I n the sanme --
so instead of two dots we should have four

basi cal | y.
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MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Four dots there.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al |l right.

M5. ELI SSAGARAY: Correct.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: But the
di stances are correct roughly?

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Yes, | believe so.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  Okay, thank
you.

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Yes, thank you. And
also the map, it just shows the dots of the hones
but it doesn't show the property that we own.
Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Thank you. Did
you wi sh to comrent on any other areas in the
Final Staff Analysis?

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Just that the property
is adjacent and it's 276-plus acres adjacent to
this power plant.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al l right,

t hank you.

MS. ELI SSAGARAY: Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al l right.

Al right, we'll take comment from
nmenbers of the public at this point. [|f you w sh

to speak sinply feel free to come up to the
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nm crophone, state your name and who you represent
and go ahead.

No one? All right.

One nore time |'Il check for people on
t he phone.

M5. READ: No.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: No one, al
right. Okay.

Well, is there any further comrent or
guestion on behalf of the Conmittee?

No? All right.

The Conmittee will take everything that
was said today into account. We'Ill issue a
evidentiary hearing order which will provide final
instructions for preparing for the evidentiary
hearing. W will assunme that Novenber 30 is stil
when it will take place, as noticed, in Tracy.

M5. WLLIS: WII you also include the
staff you would |like to have present at the
hearing or do you have an idea now so that we can
nmake sure their schedul es are open for that?

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Wl | as
i ndi cated, we al ways need a representative of the
air district. | would say that your air quality

staff and possibly visual would be good just based
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on the questions that have been asked today.
can't anticipate anyone else but I'll |eave that
to your discretion. Having people available on
t he phone is always useful in case sonething cones
up we can at |east reach them by tel ephone.

MS. WLLIS: GCkay, thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD:  All right. Any
cl osing remarks?

MR CARROLL: Conmi ssioner Renaud,
don't know if it was your intention to talk about
the tentative exhibit list at all

| did want to point out that in
applicant's exhibits, which were subnitted today,
there are three additional exhibits, 96, 97 and
98, that were not identified in the prehearing
conference statement and therefore are not
reflected on your tentative exhibit |ist.

And obviously there may be additiona
exhi bits added. But | just wanted to point out
that there are three additional exhibits that were
submtted to you that do not appear on the
tentative list.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: So you're
tal ki ng about ny exhibit |ist.

MR CARRCLL: Correct.
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HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Ckay. W'l
correct that. But thank you for pointing that
out, that these were added since we prepared that.

| have nothing but conplinments and
admration for your exhibit lists. They are, as
usual , very nicely organi zed and very hel pful to
the Conmittee in preparing for the hearings and in
preparing a decision. Thank you.

MR, CARROLL: Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Heari ng not hi ng
further we'll adjourn

| see a hand in the back, all right.

MR TUSO. Cood afternoon, |'m Charles
Tuso, |I'm Annette's brother. W're part of the
Tuso Family Intervenors here on this.

My conmment is that | invite all of you
who are naking the decision on our property out
there and this project to come and vi ew our
perspective fromour side of the fence, from our
hones. To see what we have to visually see every
day. You know, | think you'll get a whole
di fferent perspective.

We were out at the plant back | ast
Cct ober, whenever it was when they had the first

nmeeting, and, you know, we were behind the fence
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there and you | ook out and all you see was the
fence.

But from our house we see this big
nonster in the background. | think it would give
you a whol e different perspective of what we're up
agai nst out there and we invite you to cone out
and take a |l ook fromthat angle.

So, you know, when we're over here in
Sacranmento, 70-sone niles away fromthe project,
it's kind of an abstract thing to be talking
about. But fromover there it's the real deal
We're over there living with this thing every day.

And, you know, you fol ks are naking the
decision for us over there. Anyhow, we think
it's, you know, it's sonething that we have to
live with and | think it's real inportant to our
famly. So we invite you to cone out and take a
| ook.

HEARI NG OFFI CER RENAUD: Al l right,

t hank you for your coments.

Any ot her, any other coments? Al
right, we are in adjournnent then, thank you.

(Whereupon, at 2:55 p.m, the Prehearing

Conf erence was adj ourned.)
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